

NEIL HITCH Town Clerk

Tel. (01730) 264182

The Town Hall Heath Road Petersfield Hampshire GU314EA

e-mail admin@petersfield-tc.gov.uk www.petersfield-tc.gov.uk

4th February 2021

Dear Councillor

I hereby summon you to attend a meeting of the Grounds Committee to be held on **Thursday 11**th **February 2021** via Zoom teleconference/video-conference facility as permitted by UK Government legislation during the current Covid-19 pandemic. The log in details to join via Zoom are as follows: https://zoom.us/ with meeting ID: 823 7474 4823 (members of the public are asked to email committee.admin@petersfield-tc.gov.uk by 5.p.m on the day of the meeting for the password).

Yours sincerely,

Neil Hitch Town Clerk

AGENDA

- 1. Chairman's comments.
- 2. To receive and record apologies for absence.
- 3. To consider the granting of a dispensation under Section 33 of the Localism Act (2011) to enable members to participate in, and vote on, an item of business on the agenda where they would otherwise have a disclosable pecuniary Interest and to confirm how long this dispensation may have effect.
- 4. To receive and record Declarations of Interest. Councillors are reminded of their responsibility to declare any disclosable pecuniary interest which they may have in any item of business on the agenda no later than when that item is reached. Unless dispensation has been granted, members may not participate in any discussion of, or vote on, or discharge any function related to any matter in which they have a pecuniary interest as defined by regulations made by the Secretary of State under the Localism Act 2011. Councillors must withdraw from the Chamber when the meeting discusses and votes on the matter.
- 5. To approve the minutes of the Grounds Committee meeting held on 14th January 2021 (previously distributed).



- 6. Public Representation Councillors to receive representation (including items on the agenda) from members of the public provided they (public) have given due notice of their intention to the Town Clerk no later than 10.30 am on the day of the meeting. The maximum time limit allowed per person is three minutes, although this may be reduced if a large number of people express their wish to address Councillors.
- 7. To receive and note the Grounds Report (attached).
- 8. To receive an update regarding the preparation of a management plan for the Goodyer Meadow (*verbal*).
- 9. To review the decision to close the car parks at the Heath.
- 10. To receive and consider the Terms of Reference for the Working Party to review the Policy for Council Owned Land (*attached*).
- 11. To receive and consider a request to install a table tennis table, to be funded by a donation from a member of the public (attached).
- 12. To review and consider the proposed Tree Warden activities that may be undertaken by the Wardens to enable liability cover for the volunteers to be explored under the Council's insurance policy (attached).
- 13. To consider the report for the replacement of the bow top fencing at Bell Hill play area (attached).
- 14. To review and update the Pesticides Policy (attached).
- 15. To receive an update on issues relating to the Ramshill Estate (verbal).

Confidential

16. To receive and consider any staff or confidential matters

~ End



Grounds Report February 2021



This report seeks to inform councillors of matters of interest affecting any of the public open space land which we own or manage. Members are reminded that its contents are not available for debate, but questions can always be asked and we will seek to answer them, however it should be borne in mind that if they involve the need for investigation or would be complex or lengthy, answers will need to be given outside of the meeting. If councillors consider that any matter on the report is in need of debate, the subject can be added to a future meeting's agenda for this purpose.

The Heath

• February maintenance schedule.

Love Lane Playing Fields

- February pitch maintenance rugby/football (conditions dependent)
- Skate park repairs.

Penns Farm Playing Fields

• February pitch maintenance schedule (conditions dependent).

Bell Hill Recreation Ground

- February maintenance schedule.
- Replace wooden fencing in play area.

Paddock Way

• February maintenance schedule.

Woods Meadow

• February maintenance schedule.

Ramshill

February maintenance schedule

Borough Rd

• February maintenance schedule

High Meadow

• February maintenance schedule

Avenue

February maintenance schedule

ASB

• Green for all sites.

Dugg Budd Grounds Manager 7th January 2021



TOR for the PTC Grounds Policy Working Group

Aim: Write the policy for Council Owned Land in Petersfield to provide a framework to inform the Grounds Committee on managing council owned land.

This will provide guidance and justification of the aims of the Committee and define its role, provide specific guidance on how to achieve these aims and provide a means of controlling the work of the Grounds Committee.

The policy will also consider how PTC can influence green space management throughout the town.

The working group will consist of (Jamie, Steve, Peter?)

Draft to be presented to the March Grounds Committee and following consultation be presented to the April Grounds Committee for approval and forwarding to Council.

The working group will:

- look at existing policies and those developed by similar bodies and relevant local bodies like EHDC, HCC, SDNP and how ours will coexist
- look at how the policy will support implementation of the PNP
- incorporating up to date thinking on climate change, biodiversity, public health,
- incorporate ideas from the existing site specific management plans
- co-opt additional members on to the working group if it is considered beneficial
- consider how the policy will be implemented (employ countryside officer?)
- consider how the implementation of the policy will be monitored and how its effects will be evaluated
- consider provision for updating and revision



Committee Admin

From:

jamie.matthews@petersfield-tc.gov.uk

Sent:

03 February 2021 10:07

To:

'Neil Hitch'; 'Dugg Budd'; 'Committee Admin'; 'Peter Clist'; 'Steve'

Subject:

FW: Table tennis table

From

Sent: 23 January 2021 12:14

To: jamie.matthews@petersfield-tc.gov.uk

Subject: RE: Table tennis table

Dear Jamie

Thanks for your reply and particularly your kind words about our front garden.

The reason I suggested the Heath is that it would be possible for the Plump Duck café to hold bats and balls so that the general public could play. Without this facility use of the table would be restricted to those enthusiasts who arrange a game and bring their own kit with them. I wanted it be something that anybody could enjoy and as such would be happy to pay for the table and its installation.

Making the table available for public playing would not be possible at the Avenue as there are no facilities for it and although arrangement could be made at Penns Place this is out of town which would again restrict its use to players making the appropriate arrangements.

I appreciate the Heath is (deservedly) a busy area but feel that providing a little enjoyment and exercise for parents and others alongside the playground would not detract from the scene.

joins me in hoping that we can introduce this facility to the benefit of all but I would like to make it clear that whilst we would be happy to buy the table we would expect the Council to arrange its installation.

Best wishes,

From: jamie.matthews@petersfield-tc.gov.uk < jamie.matthews@petersfield-tc.gov.uk >

Sent: 22 January 2021 07:25

To: 'R

Subject: RE: Table tennis table

Hi

Apologies for the delay in replying. Yes, I did see the email, but it had been sent to a old personal email address of mine, so never ended up in my PTC list of emails to answer. In my mind I was convinced I had responded, but clearly not! Sorry.

It's a great idea and yes I have seen outdoor table tennis facilities at other parks too. A few years ago we did receive a proposal from EHDC who had some national funding for such facilities and at that time PTC suggested the sites at the Avenue Pavilion and Penns Place. The Heath was discounted as we didn't want to increase the amount equipment in the 'amenity' area of what is already a very busy area.

I shall speak with Neil and see if we can get this onto the next Grounds agenda and assuming there is some budget too.

By the way, I kept meaning to say what it a delight it was to walk past your house in the spring last year. During the first lockdown it was on my daily walk with my two young boys and we always admired the very colourful display in your front garden!

I'll let you know how the table tennis proposal goes.

Kind regards, Jamie

From:

Sent: 14 January 2021 10:08

To: jamie.matthews@petersfield-tc.gov.uk

Subject: FW: Table tennis table

Hi Jamie

Did you ever receive this email from my wife?

Not something we will be doing just at the moment but.....

Kind regards,

From <u>m</u>>

Sent: 14 January 2021 09:45

To:

Subject: Fwd: Table tennis table

Sent from e my iPad

Begin forwarded message:

From: F

Date: 29 November 2020 at 10:57:59 GMT

To: jamie.matthews

Subject: Table tennis table

Hi Jamie

I and I have been thinking about providing a permanent outdoor table tennis table for the town possible siting it on the Heath. I have played table tennis socially with huge enjoyment for many years and have missed it enormously during lockdown. This has made me realise what a good sport it is for all ages and we would like to provide a table as an outdoor amenity for townsfolk to enjoy. We have used these tables in other towns including Cambridge, Bournemouth and even West Meon and have noted that not only are they popular but do not seem to suffer from vandalism or other abuse.

What do you think?

Best wishes

Sent from 1 a my iPad

Tree Wardening for Petersfield - possible activities

Name:

	Activity	Interested (Y/N)
1.	Organising and/or participating in annual tree planting programmes; offering support and maintenance for the first years after planting; identifying sites for further tree planting	
2.	Monitoring general tree health (e.g. ash dieback disease, fallen trees after storms) across the parish; reporting on damage to trees protected by Tree Preservation Orders or in Conservation Areas	
3.	Mapping veteran and ancient trees in and around Petersfield parish	
4.	Evaluating planning proposals for tree care or removal of trees in the Conservation area, or for trees designated with Tree Preservation Orders	
5.	Giving talks to school children on the value of trees; taking townsfolk on guided walks	
6.	Taking part in Citizen Science projects that are tree themed	
7.	Generally enthusing people about trees and providing a conduit for tree information to share with parishioners. For example, contributing articles about trees to Petersfield Post, Petersfield Pulse, Shine Radio and other media, staffing stalls at Fayres and Fetes; making contact with other Petersfield Groups such as U3A, Allotment Associations, Gardeners' Club, etc.	
8.	Any other activities – please list below.	



Grounds Committee

Bell Hill Play Area - Bow Top Fencing

Background

The wooden fencing to the toddler section of the Bell Hill Children's Play Area was installed in 2009 at the time the whole of the facility was refurbished. It is proposed to replace the current wooden fence with a more durable and long-lasting powder coated metal fence which should also reduce ongoing maintenance costs.

The existing fence has had a history of being vandalised with the wooden palings being kicked and broken on a regular basis. The posts are rotting in places and it is becoming increasingly difficult to be able to find secure nail holds when replacing the palings. Their condition has been picked up on the regular monthly equipment inspections undertaken, hence the need to replace them now.

There is expertise within the Grounds team to install the fencing, so quotations have been sought on a supply and delivery basis only.

Quote A

This company has not undertaken work for the Council previously although they have tendered for replacement play areas previously plus are well known & respected in the sector.

Their quotation is for the following:

- 14 sections of 2.75 metres length and 1.2m high bow topped fencing, galvanised with anti head entrapment and an intermediate post plus all bolts required.
- A 1.2m wide and 1.2m high orange premier spring assisted self closing gate for pedestrian access.
- A 1.2m high and 3m wide Premier safe self closing gate for vehicular access with lockable and removable centre post powder coated in orange.
- Delivery

The total cost quoted is £3,367.25 plus VAT

Quote B

This company has done some work for the Council previously that was fully satisfactory and is well known and respected in this particular field.

Their quotation is for the following:

- 44.8 metres of bow top panels 1.15m high galvanised and powder coated in green, supplied in 16 panels with 16 posts plus 2 support legs per bay and all bolts required.
- An additional line/end post 1.7m long.
- Single leaf pedestrian gate 1.2m wide and 1.15m high with lockable side latch, curved handles with welded ball ends supplied with 2 gate end posts.
- Double leaf vehicular access gate 3m wide and 1.15m high with lockable side latch, curved handles with welded ball ends supplied with 2 gate end posts.
- Touch up paint tin
- Delivery

The total cost quoted is £3,765.29 plus VAT

Quote C

This company is a new one to the Council that was located by the Grounds Manager. Within their letterhead they state that they are a Local Authority and Ministry of Defence approved contractor.

Their quotation is for the following:

- 14 bow top railings fencing panels including posts and bolts at 1.2m high.
- Self closing pedestrian gate at 1.2m high and 1.2m width
- Self closing vehicular double leaf access gate at 1.2m high and 3m width.
- Delivery

The total cost quoted is £3,797.34 plus VAT

Financial Considerations

Funds to pay for this work are held in Capital Earmarked Reserves as part of the annual accrual to support the provision of play equipment. With this being an item of capital expenditure, the final approval of the work and the choice of contractor must be confirmed by Council following the recommendation of this committee.

The requirements of the Council's Financial Standing Orders has been met in seeking 3 quotations for this work.

No investigations have been made into the financial standing of any of the contractors in view of the relatively modest cost of the proposed works.

Recommendation

There is little to choose between any of the quotations on price. Having had discussions with the Grounds Manager the suggested contractor is 'Contractor A' based on price and also the style of gates which is preferred.

It is recommended that Contractor A be chosen to supply and deliver the bow top fencing for the Bell Hill Toddler play area at a cost of £3,367.25 plus VAT with the funds coming from Capital Earmarked Reserves.

Neil Hitch Town Clerk 1st February 2021

C.I.P 3.19



POLICY FOR COUNCIL USE OF PESTICIDES IN PETERSFIELD

Approved February 2020 Minute number G0779 refers Review date: February 2021

Contents

		Page
1.	Introduction	2
2.	Why do we still use pesticides at all?	2
3.	Environmental Considerations	3
4.	Alternatives to Pesticide Use	4
5.	Pesticide Free Parks	5
6.	What pesticides will we use	5
7.	Glyphosate	6
8.	How will we limit the effects of the pesticides that we do have to use	7
9.	Who will apply pesticides	7
10.	Legal Requirements	8
11.	Grounds Maintenance Specifications	8

8

13. How will we monitor the use of pesticides on our sites?

9

Pesticide Policy - The use of Pesticides for Grounds Maintenance

1. Introduction

- i. Petersfield Town Council aims to provide a high standard of grounds maintenance for all of its sites.
- ii. These sites include Petersfield Heath, recreation grounds, sports fields, open spaces, play areas, commons, Nature Reserves and allotments.
- iii. To achieve these high standards, in the past a heavy reliance has been made on the use of pesticides. This included herbicides, fungicides, and insecticides, collectively known as "pesticides".
- iv. With the ever-increasing awareness of the environmental and undesirable effects of pesticides, both to the staff concerned with applying them, the general public and the environment as a whole, alternative methods are being identified and researched at all times, and strict controls are being made by the Council on those pesticides that are still being applied to our sites.
- v. It is the aim of the Council to stop using pesticides, by a phased reduction of use on its land, although at present it may not always be possible to cut out the use of pesticide control altogether. The amount of pesticide used in parks, recreation grounds and open spaces within the town's sites is already very limited, and chemicals used are considered, with our current knowledge, as those that will have least effect on the environment.
- vi. This policy for the use of pesticides identifies how we propose to reduce, monitor and control the use of pesticides, using alternative methods wherever possible.
- vii. This policy relates to pesticides used in Petersfield Town Council owned parks and open spaces, but does not include land owned and maintained by East Hampshire District Council and Hampshire County Council. However, wherever possible we will encourage pesticide free / reduced pesticide use across the town.

2. Why do we still use pesticides at all?

- i. Although every effort will be made to use non-chemical control, there will still be some areas where alternative methods are not currently available or effective. Wherever this is the case, integrated control will be practised wherever possible, i.e., a combination of cultural and pesticide use, to resolve a problem with the least effect on the environment.
- ii. One of the main areas where pesticides will still be used will be for maintaining fine turf areas such as sports pitches. These areas are maintained to a high standard to allow the

- games to be played to a good standard. However, this use will be minimised and alternative methods used as a first choice where possible.
- iii. The use of lumbricides (worm killer) will not be approved at any of our sites, due to its detrimental effect on the environment, unless future "environmentally friendly" control methods are developed.
- iv. The use of pesticides will be permitted for the control of tree stump regrowth to restore and maintain valuable ecological grassland habitats and to stop the spread of invasive non-native trees. This will usually be in the form of pesticide plugs inserted into the stump. This may also be carried out for poisoning stumps following scrub clearance and for areas where stump grinding is not viable.
- v. Fungicides, to prevent and remove fungal attacks on grass, will be permitted due to necessity. However, grounds maintenance improvements such as increased aeration/brushing have and will continue to be increased in our grounds maintenance activities to reduce the occurrence of fungal attack and therefore reduce the need for fungicide application.
- vi. Selective herbicides will be permitted for use on fine turf and sports pitches to control broadleaf weeds. Selective weed killing will only take place where there is weed growth affecting the use of the area for sports, and will not be applied when there is not a weed problem. However hand weeding where possible will always be encouraged.
- vii. The maintenance of hard surfaces such as paths, garage blocks, highway weeds etc, on a large scale, may still require the use of herbicide where other methods cannot be used. However, when this operation is carried out, weeds will be individually targeted (reduced volume spraying) by the applicator, therefore considerably reducing the amount of herbicide used, and preventing any excess herbicide being lost into the environment.
- viii. The use of gas pellets and other pesticides to control moles on sports pitches has not been used for a considerable period of time. Alternative mechanical traps will be used where control is **absolutely** essential for Health and Safety of sports users.
- ix. The only other occasion where pesticides will be applied is for one-off tasks. This may include where there is a particular weed problem with a shrub bed, where an area of land has to be cleared of perennial weeds for a particular purpose, or where an invasive weed, such as Japanese Knotweed, Parrots Feather, Giant Hogweed, Hemlock Water Dropwort etc has to be controlled.

On all these occasions, a pesticide will only be used if no alternative non pesticide option is suitable.

3. Environmental Considerations

i. The use of pesticides can have a devastating effect on our environment and its biodiversity.

- ii. When used on hard surfaces, such as pavements, there is a possibility of run off or residues which can contaminate water courses and contaminate aquatic wildlife. They may kill plants which are beneficial and relied upon by birds, insects and other wildlife.
- iii. When used on soft surfaces, such as vegetation or grass swards, there is a possibility of spray drift and contamination of adjacent areas.
- iv. Many pesticides are highly persistent, meaning that they stay around in the soil for a long time, raising the likelihood that they could enter watercourses or aquifers.
- v. Due to large scale habitat loss in the countryside, and large scale pesticide use in agriculture, wildlife such as birds, insects and bees are seeking refuge in our towns. This makes it very important that within our areas, we create safe, pesticide reduced, or ideally free, areas.

4. Alternatives to Pesticide use

- i. Non chemical methods of pest / vegetation control will be used as a first choice wherever possible. The number of alternatives are currently limited, however with a growing trend towards reduced pesticide use, and with current concerns over the use of Glyphosate based products, it is likely that the number of alternatives will increase significantly in the future.
- ii. A selection of alternative control methods is shown below:

Method Hot Foam	Use Weeds in hard surfaces Moss on hard surfaces and play area safety surfacing, Grass growth around trees, non chemical graffiti removal.	Advantages Foam holds hot water against plant. Pesticide free. Can be used in all weather. Kills 95% of targeted weeds.	Disadvantages New technology – needs refinement. Expensive to purchase Additional cost of plant oil extract, diesel consumption and pollution.
Hot Water / Steam	Weeds in hard surfaces, play area surfacing, non chemical graffiti removal.	Lower initial purchase cost.	Requires more treatments as heat is not held onto the plant. Diesel consumption and pollution.
Propane / Flame gun	Weeds on hard surfaces	Relatively cheap to purchase	Health and Safety Risks. Not particularly effective.
Manual Weeding	Weeds in general	Very effective if done well. Low set up costs (excluding labour).	Very time consuming. Requires large amount of labour

			which adds to the cost.
Mulching - bark and or membrane.	Weed control within shrub borders, under trees etc.	Improves appearance of the site and retains moisture in the soil to aid plant growth.	Can be labour intensive. May be expensive depending on supply of material.
Mowing and hand pulling	Undesirable weeds in sensitive natural habitats and on farmland	No licence required and no damage to the environment	Can be labour intensive to carry out and expensive for disposal of specific species
Nematodes	Control of pests such as slugs.	Can be very effective. Does not have the negative visual effect of slug pellets or potential harmful effect on wildlife.	Can be expensive.
Intensive grazing	Undesirable weeds in sensitive natural habitats and on farmland	Wildlife friendly with sufficient control	Not suitable for all ground conditions and can damage sensitive soils.
Vinegar based solutions	Weeds in hard surfaces	No licence required for application.	Has been trialled, but has not been effective. Strong smell, can give operator headache.

5. Pesticide Free Parks

- i. The reasons for wishing to go pesticide free are numerous, but include:
 - a. Contamination of local water supplies
 - b. The potential impact of pesticides on human health, the environment, biodiversity and bee populations
 - c. Public concern
- ii. The aim of creating pesticide free parks is to create areas which are safe for children, adults and wildlife. These parks will be sign posted as "Pesticide Free" so that everyone knows that they can use the parks safely. When weed or pest control is needed, only environmentally friendly solutions will be used.

As these parks will become safe havens for wildlife, wherever possible we will also promote the creation of wildlife friendly habitats and pollinator plants.

6. What pesticides will we use

- i. We will continuously review the pesticides that we have to still use, taking into account trade literature reports and advisory reports from various bodies such as the Health and Safety Executive.
- ii. We will refer to and use information provided by the Pesticides Action Network (PAN) and the e UK Pesticide Guide.
- iii. Instances where the use of a pesticide *may* still be required after non chemical methods have been found to be unsuitable will include:

Control of weeds such as Knotweed, Hemlock Water dropWort, and Hogweed Control of weeds where no other solution currently exists i.e. sports turf weeds Control of weeds inaccessible by other solutions Control of hazardous pests such as Brown tail moth caterpillar Control of weed growth on highways and some housing areas.

7. Glyphosate

- i. There is currently particular concern regarding Glyphosate weed killers, which are widely used on hard surfaces and to clear vegetative sites.
- ii. In April 2015, the International Agency for Research on Cancer, part of the World Health Organisation, concluded that Glyphosate based weed killer was "probably carcinogenic to humans". Other studies have linked glyphosate to birth defects and a rise in antibiotic resistance.
- iii. Glyphosate is a broad spectrum (non selective) weed killer that is an organophosphorus compound. It is supplied in many different forms, usually with other chemicals, such as spreaders, drift reducers, wetting agents etc added.
- iv. Glyphosate is absorbed through the plants leaf's, and is absorbed into plant roots.
- v. All products containing Glyphosate have to be registered and approved by the European Pesticides Commission.
- vi. Glyphosate was re-registered and approved in June 2016, but for a limited period of 18 months (until the end of 2017). It has since had a further 5 year extension.
- vii. By removing vegetation so effectively, the herbicide indirectly affects biodiversity through changes to ecosystems and food sources. Where Glyphosate, and other pesticides, are used, there are fewer food sources for insects, birds and animals in the urban environment.
- viii. As part of this approval extension, the Commission also presented some recommendations to be considered by member states. One of these recommendations was to minimise the use of the substance (glyphosate) in public parks, public playgrounds and gardens
- ix. The Pesticide Action Network (PAN) UK have a "precautionary principle" that states that "When an activity raises threats of harm to human health or the environment, precautionary

measures should be taken even if some of the cause and effect relationships are not fully established scientifically". In other words, although some evidence against the use of pesticides appears inconclusive, it is far better to work towards using less or ideally no pesticides.

x. In August 2018, a land mark case in the USA agreed with a groundsman's claim that his rare form of cancer was caused by exposure to a glyphosate based weed killer, and the company was fined a significant sum of money. This may well lead to future claims, and potentially, an increased effort in finding more environmentally friendly products to market.

8. How will we limit the effects of the pesticides that we do have to use

- i. When approving and applying pesticides, we will:
 - Use a method that uses/applies the least amount of chemical, i.e. CDA(Controlled droplet application), weed wipes, targeted spraying.
 - Use the most efficient method of application.
 - Where possible, not apply a blanket cover of chemical.
 - Ensure that spare pesticides/containers are disposed of safely in an approved manner.
 - Ensure that spray equipment is washed out in a safe manner according to the approved method, to safeguard the environment.
 - Ensure that the application method is approved for the product used.
 - NOT use any pesticides in children's play areas unless there is no other suitable means of action or pesticide free parks.
 - Ensure that all pesticides are applied to the Council's specification standards.
 - Leave a "pesticide free" buffer zone around environmentally sensitive areas where appropriate.

9. Who will apply pesticides?

- i. Any person applying a pesticide to the Councils land will hold a Certificate of Competence (irrespective of age), as issued by the NPTC, appropriate to the type of equipment/spraying technique to be used.
- ii. Copies of these certificates will be made available to the Council as evidence of competence.
- iii. Pesticide applications, subject to approval, may be made by the following:
 - Directly employed staff

- Grounds Maintenance Contractors
- Specialist Contractors.

10. Legal Requirements

- i. Where it is necessary for pesticides to be applied on Council land, these will be applied in such a way that it conforms fully with the latest Health and Safety Legislation (primarily the Health and Safety at Work etc Act 1974 (HSWA)) and Pesticide Legislation (The Plant Protection Products (Sustainable Use) Regulations 2012 & Control of Pesticides (Amended) Regulations 1997).
- ii. The Plant Protection Products (Sustainable Use) Regulations 2012 states that:
 - all reasonable precautions are taken to protect human health and the environment;
 - the application is confined to the area intended to be treated; and
 - when used in public spaces that the amount used and frequency of use is as low as is reasonably practicable.
 - suitable alternative methods of control are considered and used where appropriate to help minimise your use of chemicals.
 - Pesticides will only be used in accordance with the statutory listings on the product label.
 - Prior to application, full Risk Assessments/COSHH Assessments will be carried out, and a data sheet for the pesticide will be read and complied with.
 - All those involved in approving/applying pesticides will be made aware of this Pesticide Policy.

11. Grounds Maintenance Specifications

- i. To ensure that our contractors comply fully with our council's requirements, all grounds maintenance specifications will include detailed information of the council's pesticide policy, the requirements for pesticide free / pesticide reduced areas and for the conditions for the use of pesticides where essential. The use of pesticides will not be permitted in any contract unless no other suitable alternative is available.
- ii. Any contracts issued in connection with any form of grounds maintenance will also always make reference to our Pollinator Strategy and its Environmental Policies.

12. Third party owners

- i. Where we work on behalf of third parties, we will ensure compliance with this Pesticide Policy and the creation of pesticide free parks.
- ii. Where weed control is carried out on behalf of a Highway Authority, we will continue to offer pesticide application services according to the clients requirements. This will allow us to:
 - Ensure that the minimum amount of pesticide is used
 - Ensure that the application is carried out by competent / trained staff
 - Discuss alternative options with the client with the aim of agreeing ways to reduce pesticide application where possible, or to change the methods of weed control as new research / options become available.
 - Monitor pesticide usage across the area.

13. How will we monitor the use of pesticides on our sites

- i. Detailed and accurate spraying records will be kept.
- ii. Contractors will be required to submit a proposed spraying sheet for approval to the client officer, prior to any pesticide being applied. This will describe the type of pesticide to be used, active ingredient, trade name, area where the pesticide is to be applied, rate of application, calibration, safety considerations, proposed date of application, operative who will be applying the pesticide etc.
- iii. A detailed report will also be supplied to the client officer after application, confirming the above details, and including additional information such as weather conditions.
- iv. The following records will also be kept and retained as required:
 - Environmental Assessments.
 - Local Environment Risk Assessment for Pesticides (LERAP).
 - COSHH Assessments.
 - Stock Control Records.
 - Disposal records.
 - Copies of certificates of Competence.